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From the Headteacher 

Dear Parents and Carers 

 

Our society is not as kind as it should be. I 

cannot put my finger on the reason why but, 

in the last 10 years, many of my 

headteacher colleagues agree that we are 

more intolerant and less empathetic than 

ever before. With your help I would like our 

school, to become a beacon of kindness 

and empathy.   

 

A week or so ago, I spoke to our staff about 

how we can tackle unkindness. I have 

become concerned about the number of 

letters I have received from parents about 

poor behaviour online. Furthermore, one of 

my daughters has become the victim of 

awful comments from some of the children 

in her year, so I know how devastating it 

can be. I think we can be much better than 

that and by working in partnership – school 

and family – we can look to value and 

reward kindness and, at the same time, 

work with those who persist in behaviour 

that might be classed as bullying.  

 

 

At home, it is vitally important that, as 

parents, we monitor the online activity of our 

children.  By doing this, we can protect them 

from making inappropriate comments or 

being victims of bullying behaviour. At school 

we will sanction unkind online behaviour 

against other students very seriously.  To be 

blunt, such persistent behaviour will lead to 

suspension or even permanent exclusion. 

 

Meanwhile, at school, we will be looking to 

teach and reward kindness.  We will be 

launching several new initiatives aimed at 

developing and rewarding this component of 

being a Nobelian.  There will be more on this 

as we develop our approach to ‘Kindness at 

Nobel’.  

 

Finally, the public examination season will 

soon be upon us. If your child is in Year 11 or 

Year 13, then make sure you are aware of 

the examination timetable so that you can 

support them in preparation and revision.   

 

Enjoy the Spring sunshine and take care. 

  

Kind regards 

Martyn Henson 

 
 



Edition 11.12 2 

2 February 2018 
Edition 5.9 

 

 

 

 

Following the increase in popularity of the Duke of 
Edinburgh Award across all three levels, Nobel 
now has a recognition board installed at the front of 
the school to celebrate the success of those 
students who have worked through and achieved 
their Bronze, Silver and Gold Awards.  
 
It has been lovely to see the popularity of the Duke 
of Edinburgh Award grow at Nobel, as more and 
more of our students and their families recognise 
the importance of extra-curricular activities and the 
powerful impact they can have on CVs and 
applications for colleges, universities and 
apprenticeships. It's also an incredible opportunity 
for students who progress onto Silver and Gold 
Awards to develop their leadership skills as they 
become DofE Prefects.  
 
Congratulations to Jenna Lewan, Anika Shah, 
Alicia Scott and Benedict Clark who are all 
receiving their certificate at Buckingham Palace 
next month. 
 

 

Duke of Edinburgh Gold Award 

 

Miss Lisa Steele 

Duke of Edinburgh Co-ordinator 

 

On Wednesday 19 April, five Nobelians 
represented the school in the final heat of the 
Herts for Learning Mathematics Challenge. 
Amandeep Singh, Chloe-Mai Noakes, Pablo 
Ramirez Rioja, Sumiran Jadhav, and Jaydon 
Allen, competed alongside 19 other teams from 
schools across the county.  

The Nobelians pushed themselves to the limit 
answering a variety of mathematical questions 
that required problem solving, strategy, and 
teamwork. The team put in a fantastic effort, 
and were placed 13th overall.  

Well done to our Nobel mathematicians! 

 
 

Miss Courtney Wright 
Maths Teacher 

 

Herts for Learning Maths Challenge 
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Students can now sign up to the clubs they 
would like to attend for the summer term, so 
could you please discuss this with your child 
and sign up using the same process on the 
Arbor Parent Portal as before. If you have 
any issues with this, then please email me 
nick.brown@nobel.herts.sch.uk and I will 
support however I can. 
 

Please be aware that some of the clubs that 
ran in the spring term have now ceased to 
allow the staff to run a summer club. The PE 
clubs have all changed for the summer term 
to reflect summer sports. 
 

Please note that, if a club is continuing into 
the summer term but your child signed up for 
the spring term only, they will need to sign up 
for the summer term as well. 
 
Many thanks in advance for your support. 
 

Mr Nick Brown 
Assistant Head 

Dear Parents/Carers 
 

The enrichment clubs continue to be a great 
success and we are now up to over 90 
different clubs running this term. Almost all 
students have attended at least one club so 
far this year, but we believe this is a valuable 
opportunity for everyone, and would hope that 
all students would have found a club to join 
by the end of the year. 
 
Please support us by taking the time to 
discuss this with your child and help them to 
choose the club or clubs that they will attend. 
We are always looking to expand our offer 
further so, if there is a club that we do not 
currently run, then please email me and I will 
do my upmost to facilitate this. 
 
 
 

Summer Term Enrichment Clubs 
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Just before the Easter break, the PE Department 
signed up to the Barclays Game On - Go Lead 
programme through the Stevenage Girls’ Football 
Schools Partnership and Youth Sport Trust. 
 

The Barclays Game On – Go Lead programme 
provides training to secondary school students to 
design, create and deliver football opportunities for 
their peers. The Nobel School activators will follow 
the two leadership pathways: marketing and 
delivery. As a group of activators, they will be 
tasked with delivering extra-curricular 
opportunities for their peers and the local primary 
schools to experience and enjoy football. 
 

We are delighted that 12 students from key stage 
3 and Year 10 have been selected and have 
already completed their first two training sessions. 
The introductory session provided an opportunity 
for the group to hear from inspirational speakers 
and engage in fun activities to start their 
leadership journey. The photos show the group 
fully engaged in the activities and having fun. 

 

 

 

Further workshops will support the girls in 
creating and delivering additional opportunities 
as well as developing their leadership skills. As 
part of the programme, all of the students have 
received a sweatshirt, t-shirt, whistle, lanyard 
and stress ball. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

The students have been lucky enough to receive 
tickets to the Women’s FA Cup Final 2023 which 
they will be attending at Wembley Stadium on 
Sunday 14 May. 
 

We look forward to updating you on their 
progress and the activities they choose to deliver 
within school and to the wider community to 
make a positive influence for girls through 
football. 
 

Mr Regan Carolan  

PE teacher  
 

Girls Football Activators - Barclays Go Lead 
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Girls’ Cricket with Hertfordshire Cricket 

The PE Department are delighted to have been 
offered the opportunity to work in partnership with 
Hertfordshire Cricket to develop the opportunities 
within school for our female students.  
 

Through the ‘Proof of Concept’ and ‘Chance to 
Shine’ programmes,  Hertfordshire Cricket are 
delivering taster sessions within PE lessons, 
running a cricket leadership programme and 
supporting the delivery of the Girls’ Cricket extra-
curricular club. 
 

Taster Curriculum Sessions 

To ignite an interest in cricket, Hertfordshire Cricket 
will be delivering taster sessions to the majority of 
the key stage 3 girls’ PE groups. During these 
sessions, students will participate in a range of 
cricket activities, led by qualified coaches, focused 
on the core skills. Students who enjoy the sessions 
will be encouraged to attend the lunchtime club. 
 

These sessions have already started and it has 
been fantastic to see our students fully engage with 
the different activities and mini games. For the 
majority of students, this was their first exposure to 
cricket. Despite this, there was a real enthusiasm 
surrounding the session and plenty of skill on 
show! 

 
 
 

 

Girls’ Cricket Leadership Training 

On Wednesday 10 May, Hertfordshire Cricket 
will be delivering a leadership opportunity to 
students in Years 8, 9 and 10. Activities during 
the day will focus on building the skills of the 
‘young leaders’ to help them to run their own 
extra-curricular cricket club; this includes 
cricket coaching skills, support to promote the 
club within the school and behaviour 
management skills. This will include exploring 
the skills and qualities of a good leader and 
how they are going to become inspirational 
role models. Further to this, students will learn 
how to score a Dynamos Cricket game. 
 

Following successful completion of the 
training day, students will be expected to 
assist with the Girls’ Cricket Club which 
takes place every Wednesday lunchtime 
on the field. Students will also have the 
opportunity to attend local primary school 
events to assist with the Stevenage Sporting 
Futures Team Dynamos Cricket competitions 
in the second half of the Summer Term. 
 

If you are in Years 8, 9 or 10 and would like to 
be considered for this opportunity, please 
email Regan.Carolan@nobel.herts.sch.uk or 
speak to the PE Department. 

 

Mr Regan Carolan 

PE Teacher 
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Summer Term PE Extra-Curricular Clubs List 
Please see the PE Department Extra-Curricular 
Clubs list for this term. 
 
Linked to our department vision, our aim with extra-
curricular is to give students the opportunity to be 
active, socialise and have fun, whilst encouraging 
students to fulfil a lifelong, healthy, active lifestyle. 
 
Many of the clubs will prepare our students for 
upcoming inter-school fixtures.  

Extracurricular fixtures this half term: 
 

¨ Years 7 to 10 Athletics 
¨ Year 7 and 10 Boys Cricket  
¨ Years 7 to 10 Rounders. 
 
To sign up for a club, please visit the Arbor 
Parent Portal or email 
regan.carolan@nobel.herts.sch.uk. If you have 
any further questions, please speak to the PE 
Department. 
 

Mr Regan Carolan  

PE teacher  
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NOBEL SCHOOL PARENTS, STAFF and 
COMMUNITY BOOK GROUP  

The next meeting will be held in the 
Library, 6:30pm, on Tuesday 13 June 2023 

  The books to read are: 

 

 

 

 

Read all or part of the books, and  discuss them 
in a friendly informal group   

 

Contact: Rosalind Essakhi:  

01438 222600 or email: 

library@nobel.herts.sch.uk 
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On Tuesday 14 March, our book group were excited 
to be taking part in this year’s School Book Awards.  
It was great to meet with other book enthusiasts from 
ten schools across North Herts.     
 

Highfield School were our hosts this year, and we all 
quickly settled in our groups to discuss the three 
shortlisted books in each category.   
 

Older Category: 

¨ Why is Nobody Laughing? by Yasmin Rahman 
¨ You’ll be the Death of me by Karen M McManus  
¨ Future Girl by Asphyxia 

Younger Category: 

¨ Fake by Ele Fountain 
¨ Nisha’s War by Dan Smith 
¨ Saving Celeste by Timothee de Fombelle 

 

Students showed great insight and passion for their 
favourite book. Next, we cast our vote for our 
favourite title.  After this, we enjoyed some well-
earned refreshments, lots of mingling and book 
buying. 
 
Elle McNicoll took to the stage to talk about her 
experience of working in publishing.  She also told us 
how she came to publish her first book, A Kind of 
Spark, that won our younger category award last 
year. Students then got their books signed, as you 
can see from these pictures, and were delighted that 
Elle engaged in conversation with them all 
individually. 

North Hertfordshire Schools’ Book Awards 

 

At the end of the morning, this year’s winners 
were announced.  The older readers category 
was won by Why is Nobody Laughing? by 
Yasmin Rahman  and the younger readers 
category winner was Fake by Ele Fountain.  All 
books are available to borrow from the school 
library. 
 

Mrs Rosalind Essakhi 
Librarian 

 
Below, some of the comments from students 
who attended this event: 
 
 

It was such a treat to meet Elle McNicoll, as 
she is such an inspirational speaker, and gave 
really useful advice on how to become an 
author. As preparation for the visit, I really 
enjoyed reading all the short-listed books, 
which gave us all a common thread, making us 
feel like one big community. 
Thank you so much for taking us all along, I 
really appreciate all your efforts. 
 

Roberta Chastell - 8MEJS  
 
I personally thought it was very enjoyable and 
nice to discuss our different thoughts about the 
books.  

Amandeep Singh 7T ARD 
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 PE Club Spotlight: Year 7 Girls’ Confidence Club 
Following on from the Hertfordshire School 
Games Girls’ Festival in the spring term, the Year 
7 students who attended have been working hard 
to increase the opportunities for students within 
Nobel. The aim of the festival was to inspire our 
students to develop ideas in order to establish a 
club of their choice. 
 

Using everything they have learnt from the festival 
linked to why girls take part in physical activity and 
potential barriers to participation, our students 
have decided to run a lunchtime club which 
focuses on physical activity. This will be called the 
Year 7 Girls’ Confidence Club, aiming to provide 
an extra-curricular physical activity which 
increases the confidence of the participants. 
 

The first club session took place on Thursday 20 
April, with the Year 7 students introducing a range 
of team-building activities they had learnt from the 
festival. It was fantastic to see the girls’ leading 
their peers with confidence, explaining the 
activities and helping students who needed the 
support. This was an excellent opportunity for the 
participants to get to know each other and work as 
a team and communicate to achieve a common 
goal. Going forward, the leaders will conduct a 
voting system to make sure the club is as targeted 
as possible for those taking part. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Here are some of the student voice comments 
from those who attended or led the club: 
 

“I really enjoyed leading the club to my friends, it 
has really boosted my confidence and self-
esteem.” 
 

“It was great to be with my friends and take part in 
activities where we could work together.” 
 
“I can’t wait for the club every week, that was 
really fun!” 

The club runs in the Gym, every Thursday 
lunchtime, from 1:35 - 2:10pm, and is lead by 
Mr Carolan/Mr Willsher and the Year 7 Girls’ 
Festival Leaders 
 

To sign up for a PE club, please visit the Arbor 
Parent Portal or email        
regan.carolan@nobel.herts.sch.uk  
  

If you have any further questions, please 
speak to the PE Department. 
 

Mr Regan Carolan 
PE Teacher 

 

Rube Goldberg Competition 

Congratulations to the students who entered 
a fantastic Rube Goldberg machine during 
science week. 
 

 1st place - Emily Davies 
 2nd place - Alexander Chapman 
 3rd place - Jaydon Allen 
 

Alexander and Jaydon are pictured here 
receiving their Amazon voucher and 
certificate . 
 

Mrs Nicola Waites 
Science Teacher 
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As part of the Speakers for Schools initiative, Nobel 
was delighted to welcome guest speaker, The Right 
Honourable Sir Stephen Irwin (retired Justice of 
Appeal), who visited Nobel on Monday 24 April to 
talk to some of our year 11 and 12 students. 
 
Sir Stephen Irwin was born in Belfast and was 
educated in a state school before moving to England 
to take up a place at Cambridge University. When he 
became a barrister, he dealt with a wide range of 
cases, including accidents and crime.  He specialised 
in scientific and medical cases, such as brain 
diseases from infected beef. 
 
He then became the Chairman of the Bar and 
became a highly visible public figure, frequently 
appearing on TV and radio. On the Bench, Sir 
Stephen dealt extensively with crime, at trial and on 
appeals, including many murder cases. He then 
became Chair of SIAC, which handles cases 
involving the intelligence agencies and national 
security, much of the time in ‘closed’ hearings, 
dealing with top secret evidence in every case.  
 
In the Court of Appeal, he dealt with a very wide 
range of subjects. He was the lead judge for national 
security cases, and for extradition, the system by 
which those charged in criminal trials abroad may be 
sent out of the UK to face trial in another country. 
Since retiring as a full-time judge, Sir Stephen has 
sat part-time in court. He has also taken on 
responsibility, on behalf of the House of Commons, 
for appeals and final sanctions on MPs accused of 
bullying, harassment or inappropriate sexual 
behaviour in or around parliament. He is also the 
Chair of the Slynn Foundation, through which UK 
judges train and support judges abroad. 

The Right Honourable Sir Stephen Irwin visits Nobel 

 
The Nobel students were really enthused by 
Sir Stephen and, at the end of his 
presentation, asked him some really good 
questions, such as: 
 

What was you most memorable case? 
How do you defend someone who you know 
is clearly in the wrong? 
Do you need a law degree to become a 
lawyer? 
 
It was great having Sir Stephen in school and 
the students really appreciated listening to 
his knowledge on the subject of law, and 
would like to thank him for giving us this 
opportunity. 
 

Mr Stephen Howells 

Head of Enrichment 

 
Dates for your Diary 

Monday 1 May: Bank holiday - school closed 

Monday 8 May: Bank holiday - school closed 

Monday 15 May:  Public exams summer series commences for Years 11 and 13 

Wednesday 17 May: Year 7 Parents’ Consultations Evening 

Monday 29 May - Friday 2 June: Half-term break 
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